

: OFFICIAL PROCEEDINGS:

: OF THE CITY OF PEORIA, ILLINOIS:

A Regular Meeting of the Joint City Council and Town Board of Peoria, Illinois, was held on October 11, 2022, at 6:00 P.M. at City Hall, Council Chambers (Room 400), 419 Fulton Street, with Mayor Ali presiding, and with proper notice having been posted.

ROLL CALL

Roll Call showed the following Council Members were present: Allen, Cyr, Grayeb, Jackson, Jensen (electronic attendance), Kelly, Oyler, Riggenbach, Ruckriegel, Velpula (electronic attendance), Mayor Ali – 11. Absent: None.

ELECTRONIC ATTENDANCE

After having established a quorum, Mayor Ali said a notice was received from Council Members Jensen and Velpula in accordance with the rules established by Ordinance No. 16,142. He said Council Members Jensen and Velpula would be authorized to attend the meeting electronically unless a motion objecting to electronic attendance was made, seconded, and approved by two-thirds of the members of the City Council physically present at the meeting. He said if no such motion was made and seconded, then the request by Council Members Jensen and Velpula to attend electronically shall be deemed approved by the City Council and Council Members Jensen and Velpula would be declared as present.

Hearing no objection to the request for an electronic attendance, Council Members Jensen and Velpula were declared present by Mayor Ali.

WELCOME CORPORATION COUNSEL PATRICK HAYES

Mayor Ali welcomed Corporation Counsel Patrick Hayes to the City of Peoria and to his first Peoria City Council Meeting. Corporation Counsel Hayes said he was originally from Peoria, stating he was glad to be to be back to serve the City of Peoria and its citizens. Mayor Ali thanked Deputy Corporation Counsel Chrissie Kapustka for her leadership and efforts as Interim Corporation Counsel over the last three years.

INVOCATION & PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Ali requested a moment of silent prayer or reflection and then she led the pledge of allegiance.

PROCLAMATIONS, COMMENDATIONS, ETC.

Citizens Leadership Academy Graduates

MINUTES

Council Member Oyler moved to approve the minutes of the City Council Meeting held on September 27, 2022, as printed; seconded by Council Member Allen.

Approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Allen, Cyr, Grayeb, Jackson, Jensen, Kelly, Oyler, Riggenbach, Ruckriegel,

Velpula, Mayor Ali – 11;

Nays: None.

PETITIONS, REMONSTRANCES & COMMUNICATIONS – TOWN OF THE CITY OF PEORIA

(22-334) REQUEST from the Town Officials to APPROVE the SEPTEMBER 2022 ACTUAL EXPENDITURES and to APPROVE the OCTOBER 2022 ANTICIPATED EXPENDITURES for the Town of the City of Peoria.

Trustee Jackson moved to approve the September 2022 actual expenditures and to approve the October 2022 anticipated expenditures for the Town of the City of Peoria; seconded by Trustee Grayeb.

Approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Allen, Cyr, Grayeb, Jackson, Jensen, Kelly, Oyler, Riggenbach, Ruckriegel,

Velpula, Chairwoman Ali – 11;

Nays: None.

PETITIONS, REMONSTRANCES & COMMUNICATIONS -CITY OF PEORIA

CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS BY OMNIBUS VOTE, with Recommendations as Outlined:

- (22-335) Communication from the Mayor and Corporation Counsel with a Request to * APPROVE the DECLARATION OF LOCAL STATE OF EMERGENCY.
- (22-336) Communication from the City Manager and Director of Public Works with a Request to APPROVE the PURCHASE of the Properties Located at 4300 SW ADAMS STREET and 4206 SW ADAMS STREET (Parcel Identification Nos. 18-19-181-001, 18-19-181-014), Peoria, Illinois, in the Amount of \$76,000.00 for the SOUTHERN GATEWAY CORRIDOR IMPROVEMENT PROJECT. (Council District 1)
- (22-337) Communication from the City Manager and Fire Chief to APPROVE a CONTRACT with ROCK VALLEY HEALTH to Conduct Annual Physicals for All Commissioned Firefighting Personnel for Three Years, in the Amount of \$84,105.00 per Year.
- (22-338) Communication from the City Manager and Finance Director/Comptroller with a Request to RECEIVE and FILE the Month Ended AUGUST 31, 2022, UNAUDITED FINANCIAL REPORT.
- (22-339) APPOINTMENT by Mayor Ali to the TRANSPORTATION COMMISSION with a Request to Concur:

Nada Naffakh (Voting) - Term Expires 6/30/2025

Mayor Ali questioned if the Council wished to have any of the Consent Agenda Items removed for further discussion.

Council Member Cyr requested Item No. 22-335 be removed from the Consent Agenda for further discussion.

Council Member Riggenbach moved to approve the Consent Agenda items as outlined in the Council Communications; seconded by Council Member Jackson.

Item Nos. 22-335 through 22-339 (except Item No. 22-335, which was removed for further discussion) were approved by roll call vote under the Omnibus Vote Designation.

Yeas: Allen, Cyr, Grayeb, Jackson, Jensen, Kelly, Oyler, Riggenbach, Ruckriegel,

Velpula, Mayor Ali – 11,

Nays: None.

(22-335) Communication from the Mayor and Corporation Counsel with a Request to APPROVE the DECLARATION OF LOCAL STATE OF EMERGENCY.

In response to Council Member Cyr's question about continuing the Declarations of Local State of Emergency, City Manager Patrick Urich explained how the City was following Center for Disease Control (CDC) guidelines, and he said because Governor Pritzker was continuing the Illinois Emergency Declaration, the City sustained issuance of the Local State of Emergency to utilize conditions it provided, such as remote attendance to committee and board meetings.

Council Member Cyr moved to approve the Declaration of Local State of Emergency; seconded by Council Member Ruckriegel.

Approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Allen, Cyr, Grayeb, Jackson, Jensen, Kelly, Oyler, Riggenbach, Ruckriegel,

Velpula, Mayor Ali – 11;

Nays: None.

PRESENTATIONS

(22-340) Communication from the City Manager and Deputy Corporation Counsel with a Request to RECEIVE and FILE a PRESENTATION on the SAFE-T Act.

Council Member Grayeb said he requested the presentation on the SAFE-T Act stating there were multiple entities across the State of Illinois who had reservations about the Act. He said nothing should stand in the way to address crime in the community. He requested periodic updates on proposed changes to the SAFE-T Act by the State of Illinois legislature. City Manager Urich said he would keep the Council apprised on developments, noting multiple changes occurred during the compilation of the data for the presentation.

Deputy Corporation Counsel Chrissie Kapustka began the presentation with an explanation of the SAFE-T Act the State of Illinois adopted in 2021, noting it addressed a variety of topics for criminal justice reform for implementation from 2021 through 2023. She reviewed the changes that had already taken effect and those that would take effect in the near future, she said it was clear that opponents and proponents for the SAFE-T Act agreed there were issues to address and language to clarify. She said the Veto Session would possibly consider changes to the Act. She concluded the presentation by describing pending lawsuits regarding the SAFE-T Act.

Mayor Ali said Illinois State Representative Jehan Gordon-Booth and Peoria County State's Attorney Jodi Hoos were invited to address the Council regarding the SAFE-T Act after the conclusion of the Veto Session.

After he noted the importance of using credible sources relation to the SAFE-T Act information, Council Member Allen asked Police Chief Eric Echevarria to provide input on how the Act could affect the operations of the Police Department.

Chief Echevarria said the implementation of the SAFE-T Act was a fluid situation with many unanswered questions. He said there was ongoing dialogue about the Act with potential future trailer bills.

Discussions were held regarding the certification requirements of the Department, and Chief Echevarria said the Department was currently professionally accredited. Regarding the SAFE-T Act, he said the Department was waiting for guidance.

In response to Council Member Cyr's concerns relating to accountability, Chief Echevarria said the Act would not change how the Department worked procedurally. He said most of the changes would come from the State's Attorney's Office.

Council Member Allen moved to receive and file a presentation on the SAFE-T Act; seconded by Council Member Ruckriegel.

Approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Allen, Cyr, Grayeb, Jackson, Jensen, Kelly, Oyler, Riggenbach, Ruckriegel,

Velpula, Mayor Ali – 11,

Nays: None.

Recognition of the Cub Scouts from Charter Oak

Mayor Ali recognized the Cub Scouts from Charter Oak in attendance, and she thanked them for their service to the community.

(22-341) Communication from the City Manager and Public Works Director with a Request to RECEIVE and FILE a PRESENTATION on SNOW REMOVAL OPERATIONS.

Assistant Director and Superintendent of Operations of Public Works Sie Maroon began the annual presentation regarding the Snow Removal Plan for the 2022-2023 winter season with an explanation of staffing level and snow route increases approved by the Council. He said increasing the routes from 17 back to 21 allowed for 24-hour response capabilities when 2-inches or more of snow was predicted. He explained how clearing primary streets was addressed first, followed by residential streets, which were cleared on a rotational basis. He described the timeframe to clear all streets of snow following the cessation of snowfall, the police parking enforcement regulations, and the Commercial Sidewalk City Ordinance in Section 26-251 of the Code of the City of Peoria requiring public sidewalks to be cleared of snow within 24-36 hours after cessation of snowfall. He said citizens could submit requests or reports regarding snow removal to Peoria Cares or contact the Public Works Department directly for information about snow removal efforts. He said during significant storms, a dedicated line at the Public Works Department was available during the entire event.

Council Member Ruckriegel expressed his appreciation for the inclusion of the alley ways in the snow removal process. He inquired how the City would notify business owners of their responsibilities during snow removal. Assistant Director Maroon said postcards would be sent

to all business owners advising them of their obligation during a snow event. Council Member Ruckriegel said he was going to be an advocate, as the City updated its website, to include a real-time piece for the snow removal process in order to keep citizens apprised of the process.

In response to Council Member Cyr regarding GPS trackers in snowplows, Assistant Director Maroon explained there were a number of variables that affected costs when choosing GPS trackers. Council Member Cyr asked City Manager Urich to look into whether ARP Funds could be used for GPS trackers in snowplows.

In response to Mayor Ali regarding non-profits' responsibilities for snow removal on sidewalks, City Manager Urich said they may be covered as a business; however, he said he would look for clarification.

Council Member Riggenbach moved to receive and file a presentation on Snow Removal Operations; seconded by Council Member Grayeb.

Approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Allen, Cyr, Grayeb, Jackson, Jensen, Kelly, Oyler, Riggenbach, Ruckriegel,

Velpula, Mayor Ali – 11;

Nays: None.

FIRST READINGS

(22-342) Communication from the City Manager and Corporation Counsel with a Request for a FIRST READING of an ORDINANCE Amending CHAPTER 18 (Licenses), ARTICLE XVII (Mobile Food Vehicles) of the CODE of the City of Peoria to Eliminate the Downtown Business District Operating Locations for MOBILE FOOD VEHICLES.

City Manager Urich said the First Reading of the Ordinance was presented to the Council in response to Council Member Jensen's request at a previous meeting to expand options and locations in the downtown area for food carts and trucks through the end of 2022. He said in May 2022, the Council approved the elimination of fees for the food carts and trucks, but no licenses had been issued as a result. He said the food cart and truck operators would have distance requirements from restaurant locations to abide by if the Ordinance was adopted.

Council Member Jensen said the Ordinance was a good start and she supported its adoption, but she said the Council should consider extending the reduction of limitations, noting a return of the food trucks and carts would encourage additional traffic downtown.

Discussions were held regarding the taxes paid by the food truck and cart businesses, possible amendments to the licensing process and locations for long-term results, and concerns raised by the brick-and-mortar restaurant owners.

Council Member Jensen asked the Council to consider adopting this Ordinance that would be effective through the end of 2022, then consider a long-term strategy and consult stakeholders in order to determine the best course of action.

After remarking on the importance of consulting stakeholders and citizens before any changes were made, Council Member Oyler moved to table the Ordinance amending Chapter 18, Article XVII, of the Code of the City of Peoria to eliminate the Downtown Business District operating locations for Mobile Food Vehicles; seconded by Council Member Grayeb.

Council Member Grayeb concurred that proceeding in a deliberative way and allowing time to consider the options was prudent. He remarked on the importance of allowing citizens and investors in downtown Peoria a chance to voice their concerns or suggestions for long-term success.

In response to Council Member Jensen's concern on how to remove an item from the table, Corporation Counsel Hayes explained the process for removing an item from the table.

Motion to TABLE the Ordinance amending Chapter 18, Article XVII, of the Code of the City of Peoria to eliminate the Downtown Business District operating locations for Mobile Food Vehicles was approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Cyr, Grayeb, Jackson, Kelly, Oyler, Riggenbach, Ruckriegel, Velpula,

Mayor Ali - 9;

Nays: Allen, Jensen - 2.

REGULAR BUSINESS ITEMS, with Recommendations as Outlined:

(22-343) Communication from the City Manager with a Request to APPROVE a SOLE SOURCE Engagement with PATRICK ENGINEERING, in an Amount not to exceed \$250,000.00, for Grant Applications to the FEDERAL RAIL ADMINISTRATION.

City Manager Patrick Urich said after Patrick Engineering completed the Rail Feasibility Study, the next step was to contract with a team to submit grant applications to the Federal Rail Administration. He said it was time to seek funding from the Federal Government to seek assistance up to 80% of the costs.

Council Member Ruckriegel moved to approve a Sole Source Engagement with Patrick Engineering, in an amount not to exceed \$250,000.00, for grant applications to the Federal Rail Administration; seconded by Council Member Allen.

Discussions were held regarding estimated total costs for the proposed Railway project, including funding commitments from other entities and municipalities along the proposed route.

Council Member Velpula left the meeting at 7:45 P.M.

Approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Allen, Cyr, Grayeb, Jackson, Jensen, Kelly, Oyler, Riggenbach, Ruckriegel,

Mayor Ali – 10:

Nays: None.

(22-344) Communication from the City Manager and the Community Development Director with a Request to APPROVE Funding for the VIOLENCE PREVENTION PROGRAM, in the Amount of \$700,000.00.

Community Development Director Joe Dulin said after the Council authorized a Request for Proposal (RFP) in the amount of \$700,000.00 to be allocated for Violence Reduction Programs, the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Public Advisory Commission reviewed and scored the twelve applications with a recommendation to fund the top five proposals. He said the City was recently made aware that an additional funding allocation of \$500,000.00 from the State of Illinois was imminent.

Council Member Allen asked Staff to consider providing feedback or direction to the newer nonprofit organizations in the requirements for grant or funding applications. He said it was important to be clear about the criteria to apply for funding and to support local agencies working to better the community.

Council Member Jackson moved to approve funding for the Violence Prevention Program, in the amount of \$700,000.00; seconded by Council Member Kelly.

Council Member Cyr inquired how the City would monitor the accountability of the organizations. Director Dulin said the City would seek quarterly updates from each organization and provide a report back to Council.

Discussions were held regarding the benefits of funding the proposed programs, the additional allocation of funds from the State of Illinois to support Violence Reduction Programs, and the accountability and metrics measured as required through the approval of awarding the funds. Council Member Oyler asked Staff to work with the Peoria Public School District to help them realize conditions and requirements of the RFP to increase probability of funding awards, noting the challenges they faced every day with youth and the effect they have on the community.

Motion to approve funding for the Violence Prevention Program, in the amount of \$700,000.00 was approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Allen, Cyr, Grayeb, Jackson, Jensen, Kelly, Oyler, Riggenbach, Ruckriegel,

Mayor Ali - 10;

Nays: None.

(22-345) Communication from the City Manager and the Community Development Director with a Request to APPROVE a GRANT AWARD, in the Amount of \$600,000.00 in Home Funds, to Phoenix Community Development Services for the Construction of MADISON III. (Council District 2)

Community Development Director Joe Dulin requested approval to fund the gap in financing for the Madison Apartments III construction project for Phoenix Community Development Services. He said the City of Peoria received funding every year to allocate to affordable housing solutions, such as what Phoenix offered. He introduced Christine Kahl, Chief Executive Officer (CEO) of Phoenix Community Development Services, to provide additional information.

<u>CEO Christine Kahl</u> said the Madison Apartments III, located in the 200 block of Madison Avenue, would provide housing solutions for homeless young adults from 18 to 24 years of age, an underserved demographic with several on the waitlist after aging-out of foster care or other programs.

Discussions were held concerning the capacity of the Madison Apartments III, the services provided by Phoenix in conjunction with housing, and the progression of efforts of the organization in the community.

Council Member Grayeb moved to approve a Grant Award, in the amount of \$600,000.00 in Home Funds, to Phoenix Community Development Services for the construction of Madison III; seconded by Council Member Ruckriegel.

Council Member Kelly expressed a concern regarding the costs related to the project, the importance of providing services to the underserved demographics in the City, and the increased need for assistance due to inflation and the current economic state.

Council Member Ruckriegel remarked on the impact this project would have on those aging out of the foster care system. He said that age range was a substantial fundamental set of years that could impact the trajectory of a youth's life, remarking this project was even more important now than ever before.

Motion to approve a Grant Award, in the amount of \$600,000.00 in Home Funds to Phoenix Community Development Services for the construction of Madison III was approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Allen, Cyr, Grayeb, Jackson, Jensen, Oyler, Riggenbach, Ruckriegel,

Mayor Ali - 9;

Nays: Kelly - 1.

(22-346) Communication from the City Manager with a Request to APPROVE an INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT with PEORIA COUNTY, the TRI-COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION, and the NORTH CENTRAL ILLINOIS COUNCIL OF GOVERNMENTS to Apply for PASSENGER RAIL Funding.

City Manager Patrick Urich said the Intergovernmental Agreement included financial participation from municipalities along the proposed passenger railway route, including the collaboration with Patrick Engineering and other partners to proceed with the project.

Council Member Ruckriegel moved to approve an Intergovernmental Agreement with Peoria County, the Tri-County Regional Planning Commission, and the North Central Illinois Council of Governments to apply for Passenger Rail funding; seconded by Council Member Allen.

Approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Allen, Cyr, Grayeb, Jackson, Jensen, Kelly, Oyler, Riggenbach, Ruckriegel,

Mayor Ali – 10;

Nays: None.

(22-331) Communication from the City Manager and Chief Diversity and Inclusion Officer with a Request to Concur with the Joint Commission on Racial Justice and Equity to ADOPT an ORDINANCE Regarding the RACIAL EQUITY IMPACT ASSESSMENT (REIA).

City Manager Patrick Urich asked for a deferral of the item in order to allow staff the opportunity to provide examples for how the Racial Equity Impact Assessment (REIA) process would work.

Council Member Jackson moved to defer the item to the October 25, 2022, City Council Meeting; seconded by Council Member Riggenbach.

Council Member Kelly said the proposed metrics would be subjective and he believed Staff was already cognizant of what the REIA was supposed to address. He said he did not believe an additional layer to the process would be beneficial. He said he was opposed to the deferral because he believed the REIA was unnecessary.

Mayor Ali asked the Council to approve the deferral to allow additional information to be presented. She said the Joint Commission on Racial Justice and Equity (JCRJE) recommended the REIA tool to help address potentially disparaging decisions for the most vulnerable neighborhoods and citizens in the City, and the examples would demonstrate the effectiveness.

Motion to defer the item to the October 25, 2022, City Council Meeting was approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Allen, Cyr, Grayeb, Jackson, Jensen, Riggenbach, Mayor Ali – 7;

Nays: Kelly, Oyler, Ruckriegel - 3.

(22-347) Communication from the City Manager with a Request to ADOPT an ORDINANCE Setting the COMPENSATION for AT-LARGE COUNCIL MEMBERS of the City of Peoria, Illinois.

City Manager Urich said the proposed Ordinance set the compensation of the At-Large Council Members at the same rate, based on guidance from previous Council discussions.

Council Member Grayeb moved to adopt an Ordinance setting the compensation for At-Large Council Members of the City of Peoria, Illinois; seconded by Council Member Allen.

ORDINANCE NO. 18,008 was adopted by roll call vote.

Yeas: Allen, Cyr, Grayeb, Jackson, Jensen, Kelly, Oyler, Riggenbach, Ruckriegel,

Mayor Ali – 10;

Nays: None.

(22-348) Communication from the City Manager and Finance Director/Comptroller with a Request to RECEIVE and FILE the 2023 REVISED BUDGET.

The 2023 Revised Budget binder was distributed to all Council Members.

City Manager Urich said the proposed 2023 Revised Budget was being presented to the Council that evening as it was approved on the Budget Calendar.

Finance Director Kyle Cratty said the 2023 Revised Budget included a Transmittal Letter, Expenditures, Revenues, and the Capital Plan. He said the projected approval of the budget was scheduled for November 15, 2022, and deliberations would begin at the Special City Council Meeting on October 18, 2022.

Council Member Cyr moved to receive and file the 2023 Revised Budget; seconded by Council Member Ruckriegel.

Approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Allen, Cyr, Grayeb, Jackson, Jensen, Kelly, Oyler, Riggenbach, Ruckriegel,

Mayor Ali – 10;

Nays: None.

<u>UNFINISHED BUSINESS (Including but not limited to motions to reconsider items, if any, from the previous Regular Meeting)</u>

It was determined there was no Unfinished Business for discussion by the Council at that time.

NEW BUSINESS

Group-Living Residences

Council Member Grayeb asked Corporation Counsel Patrick Hayes for an update regarding concerns raised on some group-living residences in the community. Corporation Counsel Hayes said the City of Peoria received complaints earlier this year regarding halfway houses operating

in residential areas without compliance with City processes. He reviewed correspondence between Staff and Oxford House Legal Representatives about City Ordinance compliance with the Fair Housing Act and Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) related to group-living residences for citizens with a disability. He provided information on how the Oxford House locations operated and the concerns they raised with Staff for the five local locations. He a memo was distributed to Council under Attorney-Client privilege for consideration to determine the next steps for Staff to take for Code amendments and pursuit of compliance for the existing locations in Peoria. He said he hoped the situation could be resolved without litigation, noting Staff provided several options for the Council to consider after delaying enforcement actions on the existing properties. Corporation Counsel Hayes said it was important to make the correct decision for the best outcome of the City of Peoria and its citizens.

Council Member Grayeb said the existing locations were not in compliance with City Ordinances that ensured safety of citizens and neighborhoods. He said they should have to follow the same process as other residential options, such as Short-Term Rentals.

Discussions were held concerning the Oxford House business model and effectiveness, as well as the regulations in the Code of the City of Peoria regarding different housing options.

Corporation Counsel Hayes said amendments to the Code of the City of Peoria were needed in order to ensure compliance with the Fair Housing Act and Americans with Disabilities Act.

Council Member Ruckriegel said the Oxford House was a business attempting to exist within residential housing rules, noting the Ordinances were put in place to keep residents and the community safe. He said there were opportunities to properly operate group-living residential properties in Peoria and more information was needed to determine how to proceed.

Corporation Counsel Hayes emphasized the importance of establishing a fair and equal process for all group-living housing applications, which required amendments through a series of options provided to the Council to consider.

Discussions were held concerning the current processes for different types of group-living housing applications with the City of Peoria, citizen concerns about the lack of communication for some types of applications, and potential Code amendment solutions, including updating definitions to resolve the presented issues. Complaints and emergency response events at the existing Oxford House properties in the City were also discussed.

Council Member Cyr left the meeting at 8:42 P.M.

Gateway Welcome Sign

Council Member Riggenbach said the Council approved the purchase of property for the new southern gateway welcome sign that evening, and he said the proposed signage was impressive. He inquired about the cost and design of the project. City Manager Urich said it was a budgeted item with the design work being contracted by consultants. After Council Member Riggenbach asked about replicating the project at other gateway points for the City of Peoria, City Manager Urich and Director Powers concurred that a long-term strategy was in the works to expand entrance signage to other parts of the City.

CITIZENS' OPPORTUNITY TO ADDRESS THE CITY COUNCIL/TOWN BOARD

It was determined there were no citizens that wished to address the City Council or Town Board at that time.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

It was determined there was no need to enter into Executive Session at that time.

ADJOURNMENT

Council Member Allen moved to adjourn the October 11, 2022, Joint City Council and Town Board Meeting; seconded by Council Member Grayeb.

Motion to adjourn the October 11, 2022, Joint City Council and Town Board Meeting was approved by roll call vote.

Yeas: Allen, Grayeb, Jackson, Jensen, Kelly, Oyler, Riggenbach, Ruckriegel,

Mayor Ali - 9;

Nays: None.

The Regular Joint City Council and Town Board Meeting was adjourned at 8:45 P.M.

Stefanie Tarr, RMC, CMC, City Clerk

City of Peoria, Illinois